Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

August 23, 2022
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:04PM. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom: Applicant Rob Skeffington – Skeff LLC, Jim Valeriani, -Attorney for the applicant, Chuck Laurette - Blue Sky Towers, Ray Chesley -Building Inspector, Dick Gandt, and Topsfield Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chair Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  Dick Gandt stated he would like to record.    
PUBLIC HEARING
285 Boston St. – Skeff, LLC/Rob Skeffington
Sr. Administrative Assistant Bermudez read the following Public Hearing announcement which appeared in the Salem News on August 8th and 15th, 2022:

LEGAL NOTICE

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

TOWN OF TOPSFIELD

Notice is hereby given that the Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals will hold a public hearing during a ZOOM Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting Tuesday, August 23, 2022 at 7:00 PM (instructions will be on the posted agenda on how to join the meeting via ZOOM) to consider the application of Skeff’s LLC for premises located at 285 Boston Street requesting to amend their 1995 Special Permit by removing a 20-year lapse provision pursuant to Article V and XII for an existing major wireless telecommunications facility. 

Robert J. Moriarty, Jr. 

Chairman, Topsfield ZBA

Chairman Moriarty opened the Public Hearing and asked if someone would like to speak on behalf of the applicant.    Jim Valeriani, attorney for the applicant representing him on wireless tower matters, provided the Board with background information on the cell tower.  The tower on 285 Boston St. is a significant tower for the wireless services of five major carriers, as well as a radio station out of Beverly, Topsfield Fire and Police Departments at no cost to the Town, and the Essex County Regional Dispatch Center.  When the tower was first installed in 1995 there was uncertainty as to this new industry and it made sense to have a lapse provision.  With cell service so established and integral to daily life, the lapse provision is no longer applicable and the applicant asks that it be removed from the Special Permit.  There is no lapse provision required in the current Topsfield bylaws. To date the Special Permit has been modified three times to accommodate an increase in tower height, adding an additional antenna, and to allow the addition of a radio broadcast.  Skeff, LLC sold the property last week to Blue Sky Towers, LLC and this is a post-closing item.      
The Board asked questions concerning the life expectancy of the tower as well as how often it is inspected.  Chuck Laurette, of Blue Sky Towers, responded that while the exact life expectancy of the tower is not known, the tower is made of solid steel, is built to resist hurricane force winds, and is in good condition.  It is inspected every three years according to MA State Building Code or any time there is a change to the loading.  With the latter, a structural analysis is performed by an engineer and information is sent to the Town Building Inspector.  Blue Sky Towers just performed an inspection upon their acquisition of the tower/property.  
Chairman Moriarty asked if there were any questions or comments from the public.  None were heard.

A motion was made by Kristin Palace to close the Public Hearing.  The motion was seconded by Dave Moniz and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Clerk David Merrill

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace 
yes

Dave Moniz made a motion to approve the applicant’s request to amend the Special Permit for 285 Boston Street by removing the 20-year lapse provision.  The motion was seconded by Clerk David Merrill and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes 

Clerk David Merrill

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace 
yes
MEETING SCHEDULE
Chairman Moriarty stated that the Governor had extended the timeframe when boards and committees are allowed to conduct their meetings remotely.  The order now extends until March 31, 2023.  The Chairman asked the Board if they would like to continue to meet remotely for meetings currently scheduled through 2022 or if they would prefer to resume meeting in person.  The board consensus was that zoom meetings worked well and allowed residents to more easily attend meetings.  
Jody Clineff made a motion for the Board to continue using zoom for meetings currently scheduled through 2022.  Dave Moniz seconded the motion and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows:  
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
 yes

OTHER

Chairman Moriarty shared that an analysis had been done by Ms. Bermudez on the fees charged by surrounding towns for special permit and comprehensive permit applications and that Topsfield fees were on the low side.  This analysis will be discussed at the next ZBA meeting on 9/27/22.

Chairman Moriarty also stated the 40B application may be withdrawn for 57 Perkins Row as an abutter is buying that property.  Chairman Moriarty will follow up with the applicant to determine status.  
ADJOURN

At 7:33 pm Dave Moniz made a motion to adjourn. Jody Clineff seconded the motion and the motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
 yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

Per the Open Meeting Law, the documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. 285 Boston St. – Legal Notice

3. 285 Boston St. – Zoning Application – Skeff’s LLC

4. 285 Boston St. – Survey Plan dated 5-19-22 
5. ZBA Meeting Schedule – 2022

Approved at the 9-26-22 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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